Faculty Senate
Meeting Minutes
Monday, September 18, 2006
Please email corrections to Julie.Hammond@nau.edu  
Call to order:
Senate President Marsha Yowell called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order at 3:08 p.m. in the Kaibab Room.
Members Present: David Allen, Syl Allred, T.S. Amer, Minnie Andrews (phone), Sam Arundel, Roger Bacon, Virginia Blankenship, Kathy Bohan, Judith Cloud, Bill Culbertson, Jim Davis (phone), Mary Dereshiwsky, Sally Doshier, Heidi Fogelberg, Marcus Ford, Angie Golden (phone), Tara Green, Liz Grobsmith, John Haeger, Emily Hill, Glenn Hookstra, Gae Johnson, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, Dave McKell, Helaine McLain, Rich McNeill, John Neuberger, Eric Norgard, Cecilia Ojeda, Michael Ort, Ricardo Pereira, Mary Reid, John Reyhner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, Karen Sealander, Astrid Sheil, David Sherry, Sumner Sydeman, Ric Wiggall, Marsha Yowell.
Members Absent: Charles Connell, Josh Hewes, Loma Ishii, Robert Larson, James Leve, Bob Mathiasen, Lon Owen, Bruce Urdang
Other Present: Jack Dustman, Susanna Maxwell, Karen Pugliesi, Bobby Sedillo
Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the agenda. A motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda. Motion Passed. President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the minutes from the August 7th meeting. A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes. Motion Passed. 
Opening Comments: President Marsha Yowell welcomed back those Senators who worked hard last year and welcomed new Senators. Marsha asked the new Senators to stand up and introduce themselves. 
· Ricardo Pereira – College of Arts and Letters, School of Music

· Samantha Arundel – Social and Behavioral Sciences, Geography, Recreation, and Planning
· Ric Wiggall – College of Education, Educational Leadership

· John Neuberger – College of Engineering and Natural Sciences, Math and Statistics

· Sumner Sydeman – Social and Behavioral Sciences, Psychology

Marsha briefly reviewed the Senate Goals and Priorities handout and said the salary issues are number one. Marsha handed the meeting over to Vice President Blase Scarnati to address the remaining priorities. 
Blase welcomed everyone back and is looking forward to a very productive year in the Faculty Senate. Some very important issues will come before the Senate this year, internal as well as external and political as well as academic. Blase said he would like to address some of the other Senate Goals and Priorities listed on your handout. These items will not be discussed in today’s meeting but will be on future Senate agendas. The Senate will continue to develop and pursue these issues throughout the year. Blase referred to the list of priorities and delineated the goals for the coming year. 

For student learning and effective teaching: 

· We will discuss issues within Senate Councils, University Committees of the Senate, and within the Senate itself over the year focusing specifically on Global issues and curricula

· How should we prepare our students for the world of the future? 

· Assessing student learning

· What do we know about what our students are learning? 

Teaching and Learning

· How are insights about learning shaping teaching practices? 

· The contemporary college student

· Who are they, what do they want, how do we engage them? 

American Democracy Project

· What does it mean for NAU? 

Communications issues

· Specifically focusing on improving communication between the Senate and faculty

· We are working on developing a strategic communications plan for the Senate

Blase said the Senate is working towards improving things in the near term. Blase thanked Julie Hammond, who has already done a wonderful job performing a major overhaul of the Senate’s web site that now contains many new resources and much more information. If Senators have not looked through it yet, please do so http://home.nau.edu/facultysenate/. The Senate web site will continue to be improved throughout the year. If Senators have any suggestions please email Blase or Julie. Marsha and Blase also plan to communicate much more frequently with the Senate and the full faculty by email on issues that are under discussion by the Executive Committee. Blase also hopes to soon to establish a Vista shell and use the discussion area to work through issues before the Senate between meetings or to develop other issues to bring before the Senate.
Another goals is to improve communication among Arizona Faculty Council members

The AFC consists of the Senate leadership of the three Universities and their campuses

Increasingly, it appears useful to coordinate with our faculty colleagues to develop unified statewide faculty positions on important issues in higher education when needed to deal with political issues before the Board of Regents and the Legislature

Our Past President, Marcus Ford promises to be a very able and activist President of the Arizona Faculties Council this year. Marsha and I will be assisting Marcus as needed. Blase, Marsha, and Marcus also are working on increasing the number of venues for communication among AFC members beyond face-to-face meetings during the monthly ABPR meetings and regular email list serve communication by also establishing a Vista shell to facilitate discussion

Monitoring implementation of initiatives adopted last year

· Ombuds and informal dispute resolution 

· Liberal Studies reforms

· Blase delivered an update on the implementation of Liberal Studies reforms to the May Summer Senate: On May 25, 2006, a Liberal Studies Implementation Work Group met to discuss issues generated by the Liberal Studies reforms. That Group consisted of Jeff Berglund (Chair, Liberal Studies Committee), Dayle Hardy-Short (Chair, University Curriculum Committee), Blase (on behalf of the Faculty Senate), Karen Pugliesi (Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies), and Ron Pitt (Associate Provost for Academic Administration) met. At that time, it was agreed by that Liberal Studies reforms will be effective fall 2007 (one year from this Fall 2006 semester), including the first of the freshman Seminar pilot sections.  

· Additionally, the Liberal Studies Committee has since voted in summer session for a one year moratorium on new Liberal Studies course proposals until Fall 2007 (Junior Level Writing and Senior Capstone courses will continue to be reviewed without interruption).

· The following issues will be addressed in 2006-07 by Ron Pitt and his office: Begin programming changes concerning the conflation of the Science/Applied Science distribution blocks into a single Science Distribution Block. Begin programming changes to alter the current sliding scale of credit hours per Distribution Block to the fixed credit hours per block as adopted in the reforms

· Liberal Studies Committee and Karen Pugliesi will develop definitions and student learning outcomes for the Skills Plan. The implementation and review of syllabi concerning Skills change from nine Skills to five Skills. Change from multiple Skills per course to one Skill per course. Develop student learning outcomes for Distribution Blocks. Plan for the implementation and review of syllabi by Distribution Block. Likely done one block at a time. At all cost will avoid a call for any mass resubmissions or re-reviews

· Freshman Seminar

· Pilot in Fall 2007 (currently working on a budget for the pilot offerings)15 sections

· Peer/student mentors.
· Funding to promote seminar to students.
· Funding for faculty course development and/or overload stipends.
· Submit new course proposals and program change forms to the University Curriculum Committee.
· Recruit a Freshman Seminar Coordinator.
· An advertisement for a Freshman Seminar Coordinator will be out in early October to begin work in Spring 2007

· Revise Assessment Plan for the Liberal Studies Program

· Tom Paradis, Director of Office of Academic Assessment, will work directly with the Liberal Studies Committee on Assessment Plan development and revisions.
· University Curriculum Committee will act on Freshman Seminar new course proposals and program change forms. Blase understands that the Liberal Studies Committee is preparing these changes

Blase said David Sherry, the Senate representative to the Liberal Studies Committee and the Committee’s Vice Chair—may be able to provide any further updates. David said last year the Senate approved a new liberal studies program that will go into effect in one year. The work of the Liberal Studies Committee is directed entirely on making that happen. The committee has to come up with definitions for three of the five skills. They have definitions for effective writing and effective communication but are still working on the definitions for quantitative reasoning, scientific reasoning, and critical thinking. Each course is to specifically assess one of the skills. David said the discussions are interesting and he encouraged input from Senators. The announcement for the Freshman Seminar Coordinator will be out in early October. Blase said in the future, David or Jeff Berglund, the Chair of the Liberal Studies Committee would provide update on the implementation process.
Marsha recognized Ex-officio member, ASNAU President Eric Norgard and said that Eric has taken initiative to improve the communication between the Senate and the NAU students. 
Senate Budget Committee – Top Priorities: Rich Lei serves on the Senate Budget Committee with Chuck Connell, Mary Reid, Virginia Blankenship, and Karen Underhill and reported the following. The Senate Council on Budget and Planning has prepared a brief report regarding the status of the Senate's Salary Improvement Plan. The report identifies TWO AREAS OF CONCERN to many Faculty:  (1) A Change in Compensation Methodology Which Penalized Those Who Were Promoted in May 2006 and (2) Salary Compression. Please refer to the Senate Web Page for a complete review of the current situation, and express your concerns, feedback, and/or additional input on these issues. You may do this directly to the Faculty Senate e-mail, or to your senate representative. Rich said that the report of budget updates and priorities is posted on the Senate website and asked that Senators review it. 

Sensitive Course Materials: Marsha reported at the last meeting in the spring, at the April ABOR meeting last year the Board discussed defeated legislation regarding “offensive course content.” They voiced concern for academic freedom and the need for disclosure of course content in syllabi that fairly apprises students of what will be covered in courses. ABOR required that all three universities report to them at the September meeting to be held here September 27th and 28th. Marsha said our NAU Administration and the Summer Senate have worked together regarding this item. It has been discussed by the Faculty Summer Senate, the Faculty Senate Executive Committee, the NAU Council of Deans & the NAU Council of Chairs. In addition, the Arizona Faculty Council (AFC - which consists of 3 officers of the NAU Senate and three from each of the ASU campuses and University of Arizona campuses) discussed the matter at the June ABOR meeting. 
 
After an excellent briefing session with ABOR’s Legislative Staff and Liaisons, the AFC agreed to work cooperatively on this issue and keep each campus informed as to what is happening at the other campus. AFC membership agreed that it would be beneficial if we were united on the action taken regarding this matter. The University of Arizona faculty already had adopted language that they believe addresses the matter that is set out in their syllabi policy statements: It is: 13. Notification, if the instructor believes necessary, warning students that some course content may be deemed offensive by some students. At the August 28th session of ASU’s Tempe campus their Academic Senate, had a first reading on the following resolution: “The Tempe campus Academic Senate endorses the following practice: If the instructor believes it is necessary, a syllabus should communicate to students that some course content may be considered sensitive”. Our Faculty Senate Executive Committee & Summer Senate agreed that we should adopt language very similar to ASU and U of A. The following language has been proposed: "Notification, if an instructor believes it is appropriate, communicating to students that some course content may be deemed sensitive by some students”. In addition, we decided we wanted to include a positive statement regarding Academic freedom in the student handbook or on the web and endorsed the one that has been worked on by both the Deans and Chairs Council set out below: "University education aims to expand student understanding and awareness. Thus, it necessarily involves engagement with a wide range of information, ideas, and creative representations. In the course of college studies, students can expect to encounter--and critically appraise--materials that may differ from and perhaps challenge familiar understandings, ideas, and beliefs. Students are encouraged to discuss these matters with faculty.”
Marsha asked the Senate for a resolution to support the proposed statements. A motion was made and seconded to get the sensitive course issue on the table for discussion. Several comments were made and discussion continued. Provost Grobsmith reiterated that this issue started with a complaint and we need to have a resolution rather than a legislative mandate. Marcus Ford said that he supports a resolution because it is a political response to a political situation. A resolution would not require an instructor to include the statement on the syllabus. Instructors are free to include whatever they feel is necessary on their syllabus. A motion was made and seconded to adopt the proposed language as a resolution to the sensitive course issue. Motion passed unanimously. 
Senate Attorney for COFS Review and Fees: President Marsha Yowell said the Executive Committee made progress over the summer on this issue. Marsha said she contacted attorney Michael Napier. Mr. Napier was recommended by the AAUP. Marsha and members of the Executive Committee checked out his credentials and contacted the Arizona Professional Educators Association, one of Mr. Napier’s clients. Mr. Napier received stellar recommendations. The Executive Committee feels that Mr. Napier is a good choice. The off-campus faculty legal fund has a balance of approximately $1600. A $1000 retainer would be paid out of that account. President Haeger has agreed to a one-time exception to pay the attorney out of the Senate local account. The balance of Mr. Napier’s fees will be paid from the Senate local account with the President’s authorization. A motion was made and seconded to hire Michael Napier to review the Conditions of Faculty Service document. Motion passed unanimously. 
Charges to the 3 Senate Councils and Membership thereof: Vice President Blase Scarnati stated the charges assigned to each of the three Senate councils. 
1. Faculty Council on Academic Standards, Curricula, and Student Life

· Objectionable language

· Curriculum
· Liberal Studies reform implementation

· Parking

2. Faculty Council on Faculty Rights and Responsibilities

· COFS implementation

· Ombuds and informal dispute resolution

3. Faculty Council on Planning and Budget

· Salary

· Budget

· Strategic planning

· Assessment

A motion was made and seconded to accept the charges made to the three Senate councils. Motion passed. Parliamentarian Roger Bacon said the Senate has had some difficulty representing part-time faculty. Roger said there is a standing sub-committee called Part-time Faculty Rights and Responsibilities. This committee of five reports to the Faculty Council on Faculty Rights and Responsibilities. The five members consist of two members from the Faculty Rights and Responsibilities and three part-time faculty. There is also one vacancy left on Faculty Rights and Responsibilities.

Roger said the Senate expects fall and spring reports from each of the three councils on their accomplishments. If anyone is interested, please email Julie at Julie.Hammond@nau.edu.

Marsha said that an appointee is needed for one year on the Provost's Academic Computing Advisory Committee. She said that a position is also available on the Lumberjack Publication Board. They meet once a month and it is a one-year term. Marsha said if anyone is interested please email Julie at Julie.Hammond@nau.edu.
Proposed By-Laws Change for President and VP Terms: Roger Bacon said that the current officers serve a one-year term. It has been suggested to change the by-laws to have two-year terms for all the offices. This would be a major change and a substantial commitment for the Vice President and President of the Senate. The change would eliminate the office of Past President. Release time is given to the President and Vice President. It seems increasingly clear that we are at a disadvantage with our President changing on a yearly basis when we work with our own administration, with other members of the Arizona Faculties Council whose Senate leadership often serve more than a single year's term in office and with the Regents and staff of ABOR. A spreadsheet was prepared that outlines how the proposed change will work. Any comments or suggestions should be directed to Julie.Hammond@nau.edu. 
Comments from the President: President Haeger welcomed everyone back and had several comments:
· The parking garage on Riordan and Knoles is supposed to be completed by October 1st but it may fall closer to mid-October. We should see improvements in parking and traffic as a result.
· Construction on the hotel and conference center has begun. They just finished their 100% design today that includes the hotel/conference center along with the parking garage. Tomorrow, they will report to the President’s cabinet and meet with the city who is contributing $2 million to the project. 
· ABOR is meeting next week on September 27 and 28 here at NAU. The meeting is a public meeting and everyone is encouraged to attend. 
· NAU is looking to expand into its mission into allied health sciences and nursing. There are several reasons for moving in this direction. NAU has to be conscious of its public agenda. The public agenda is the state of Arizona is about expansion of health care opportunities across the state. The President wants to expand but has to find a way to fund it. A proposal to ABOR is being prepared. President Haeger has been working with consultant Steve Collier. 
· President Haeger said some expansion might be possible if they implement program fees and change the tuition structure. 
· The NAU President is reviewed every year by ABOR. The review usually occurs in the summer. In that review, they talked extensively about a couple of directions. There are two separate proposals, administrative and accountability. They joined offices that previously were separate and centralized the university’s budget. National and state requirements are going to focus more on accountability on every level.
· A proposal for a Vice President for Budget Planning and Institutional Effectiveness will be presented to the board. 

· The office of Research and Graduate Education is combined and the President wants to separate the director job function into two positions because it is too much for one person to do. A Dean of Graduate Education and Vice President for Research will be proposed.
· A request has been made to ABOR to recognize NAU Yuma as a campus. This will give the Yuma campus a distinct identity. Campus status will help recognize Yuma and its historic traditions and uniqueness. It would allow NAU to apply for a Hispanic serving institution status and be eligible for federal funding.
· The search for the Associate Vice President and Campus Executive Officer is ongoing. They have interviewed on candidate and have another scheduled for to be on campus on September 22.
Comments from the Provost: Provost Grobsmith had several comments.

· Provost Grobsmith expressed her appreciation to everyone who is helping accommodate the incoming fall 2006 freshman class. 

· There are 88 new faculty on campus. About half of them are tenure track.
· As part of the CoFS update, the Provost’s office will be taking a new look at promotion and tenure within departments. 

· The university attorneys are currently doing a careful review of the CoFS document. 
· A regent’s professor review will take place soon. There will be one or two positions open. They will solicit nominations sometime in the spring.
· A request for planning a MS in engineering degree will made at the ABOR meeting next week. 

· The Board no longer requires the announcements of centers and institutes to be presented formally. A yearly report is all that is required. The Provost will be mentioning the creation of the Rural Policy Institute that will be housed in the College of Business. The institute will do policy analysis of rural issues. 

· A proposal will be made to change the BAILS in Art & Letters to BAILS in Interdisciplinary Studies. In addition, the creation of a BS in Interdisciplinary Studies will also be proposed as a new degree program. 

· The President invited the Deans to make a brief presentation to the Board during his President’s report. 

· Susanna Maxwell distributed an informational handout and reported there is a request for applications for the Faculty Ombuds Program. Gary Buckley is the half-time coordinator for the program. 
· An internal search for a freshman seminar coordinator will start soon. Karen Pugliesi will be sending out an announcement soon. 

· NAU is an active participant in the American Association of State Colleges and Universities [AASCU]. Many of the programs NAU is involved in are AASCU programs including the American Democracy Project, and 1-2-1 China Initiative. Another program related to the Center for Strategic & International Studies is the Seven Revolutions. They will make a presentation on the Seven Revolutions on October 13. NAU is participating in a pilot program and a group will be going to Washington, DC. 
· A search for a new director of the Center for International Education (previously the International Office) will take place soon. The position will be a Vice Provost for International Initiatives. 
New Business/Announcements:

· Marsha & the Senate thanked Bobby Sedillo for all his work on the parking changes. The changes are more positive than expected. Bobby said 58 more parking stalls for employees are now available in the P-10A lot.  

· Senator Gae Johnson is a member of the Intercollegiate Athletic Committee. The committee is dealing with the complicated issue of institutional excuses. Gae feels that the Senate should be included in some of these decisions. Gae will represent the Faculty Senate on this committee. 
· Marsha said there will be a reception in First Amendment Plaza at 7pm followed by Judge Cathleen Nichols of the Flagstaff Juvenile Court System and Sara Presler-Hoffle, a Flagstaff public defender discussing "The Constitutional Rights of Children in the American Criminal Justice System and the Goals of the American Juvenile Justice System." Hosted by Phi Alpha Delta Pre-Law Professional Association. There will be a meeting in room 246 after that.
· The Senate has been asked to host a debate on Prop 107. Marsha is investigating this now.
Adjournment:  Meeting was adjourned at 4:55 p.m. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, October 16 in the Kaibab Room, University Union.
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